MARAC STEERING COMMITTEE MEETING FALL 2007 

STATE CAUCUS REPRESENTATIVES’ REPORTS
DELAWARE
Delaware Public Archives

DPA staffed a promotional booth at the Delaware State Fair.  This year’s give-a-way was a set of five post cards featuring historical photographs of the State Fair from the Archives photo collections. 

Patron Brenda Holbrook surprised the Research Room staff when she brought in a quilt she had made using images of DPA photographs of old Sussex County “Colored” schools. The quilt was stunning and Ms. Holbrook has been approached about its future loan for exhibition. 

A total of 85 invited guests attended a special “sneak premiere” of Ken Burns’ new documentary The War on September 10. Many in attendance were veterans of World War II. Attendees were welcomed by State Archivist Russ McCabe and WHYY (PBS) President Bill Marrazo. Lt. Governor John Carney provided opening remarks.  A special display of DPA documents and photos associated with World War II was also prepared.

An endowment fund has been established for the $350,000 bequeathed to DPA by Lewes native Robert Stewart last year. Resulting dividends will be used to establish and maintain a program of statewide traveling exhibits highlighting DPA resources, to provide a fund for collections acquisitions, and to support expanded public programming such as lecture series, symposiums and seminars. These programs will in turn be used to promote future gifts.

The DPA has announced the subjects of its winter lecture series:

December 1, 2007:  Great Expectations and Dashed Hopes: American Indians and the American Revolution by Dr. Cara Blume.
January 5, 2008:  New Archaeological Research at Valley Forge, Dr. David Orr.
February 2, 2008:  “The Bayonets of the Revolution”:  The Delaware Regiment in the American War for Independence by Charles Fithian.
Hagley Library

 Hagley Library will host the following special events:

As part of the Fall Lecture Series, author Wendy Gamber will discuss her book, The Boardinghouse in Nineteenth-Century America, November 15.

A two-day conference, "Sound in the Era of Mechanical Reproduction,” will explore the integration of sound with the commercial practices of music and radio, November 29 and 30

Historical Society of Delaware

The Historical Society of Delaware celebrates the 100th Anniversary of the Christmas Seal with a new exhibit and lecture program by Dr. Constance Cooper, Director of Library and Archives. The fourth and final presentation in the Historical Society’s 2007 Signature Series Lecture program will focus on “Emily P. Bissell and the Christmas Seal.”  In addition to the lecture, which will be presented in Wilmington, Dover and Lewes in December and January, a small exhibit featuring both Emily Bissell and the Christmas Seal will be on display in the Society’s Willingtown Square Gallery at 505 Market Street.  The exhibit tells the story of Delaware’s Christmas Seal founder, Emily P. Bissell, the history of the Christmas Seal, and the fight against tuberculosis in Delaware, the Nation and the World. Photographs, memorabilia and documents from the Society’s archives tell this inspiring story.

University of Delaware Special Collections

Special Collections newest exhibit, “Ishmael Reed: An Exhibition,” will be on display August 16 - December 16, 2007.  It was curated by Timothy D. Murray.
Respectfully submitted,

Randy Goss, Delaware Caucus Representative

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

The DC Caucus and the National Archives Assembly co-sponsored the 11th Annual Washington Metropolitan Area Archives Fair at the National Archives on October 10, 2007.  We had fourteen exhibitors including:  Architect of the Capitol, Felix E. Grant Jazz Archives at UDC, Moorland-Spingarn Research Center, Howard University; National Library of Medicine; Special Collections, University of Maryland; National Press Club; American University; Archives of American Art; Peabody Room, DC Public Library; National Air and Space Museum; National Archives and Records Administration; Archives Center, National Museum of American History; Library of Congress; and Catholic University.  About seventy-five people attended, including tourists visiting the National Archives as well as National Archives staff and other archivists.  The public program on polar exploration collections was fantastic – great speakers talking about great materials in a variety of repositories. My sincere thanks to Jennie Guilbaud, John Martinez, Cheryl Stadel-Bevans, and others at the National Archives for their work on the Fair.  
In other news, Gail McCormick has rejoined the DC Caucus – she’s now the Director of the Women’s History and Resource Center at the General Federation of Women’s Clubs.  It’s great to have Gail back in the Caucus to which she’s contributed so much.  I know Maryland will miss her! 

Respectfully submitted,
Marisa Bourgoin, DC Caucus Representative

MARYLAND
The curse of the Maryland Caucus Representative, i.e., moving outside

the Mid-Atlantic Region during her tenure, continues. We all wish

Jenny Johnson the very best of luck in Minneapolis.

We have been working to increase communication with Caucus members by

updating our electronic mailing list membership invitations to

parallel the current membership list, as provided by the MARAC

Administrator. If you are in Maryland Caucus and you have not seen any

email from me in the month of October, please contact me.
Several Caucus repositories exhibited at the Washington Metropolitan

Area Archives Fair, co-sponsored by the D.C. Caucus and the National

Archives Assembly.

Maryland History and Culture Collaborative

The Maryland History and Culture Collaborative (MHCC) held it's fourth

meeting on September 28 Seventeen archivists from Maryland attended,

undaunted by the trek into the remote mountains of Frostburg. After a

tour of the Frostburg State University Special Collections, the

meeting focused on digitization projects - how can MHCC repositories

collaborate, what resources are available, such as the Maryland
Digital Cultural Heritage Project (MDCHP), and what experiences

individual MHCC members have had in making digital collections

accessible. Additional topics were the Maryland Repository Registry -

a web site hosted by the MDCHP to provide a public list of

institutions with archival materials (digital and other) in the state.

There were also discussions about the sharing of collections policies,

copyright issues in digitizing collections, Wikipedia, and "poetry

that requires significant effort to acquire the taste necessary to

appreciate it." The blog of the MHCC information is at

http://www.lib.umd.edu/blogs/mhcc/ .

National Library of Medicine

The National Library of Medicine (NLM) has put up a website,

"Celebrating the American Record of Health and Medicine," as part of

the Archives Month celebration. The press release (which includes a

link to the website) can be found at

http://www.nlm.nih.gov/news/archives_month07.html.

The Digital Manuscripts Program at NLM recently released a new online

exhibit on the papers of Arthur Kornberg:

http://profiles.nlm.nih.gov/WH/.  Arthur Kornberg (b. 1918) is an

American biochemist who shared the 1959 Nobel Prize in Physiology or

Medicine for "discovery of the mechanisms in the biological synthesis

of ribonucleic acid and deoxyribonucleic acid."
University of Maryland Archives

October 4th saw an old computer lab on the garden level of Hornbake

Library at the University of Maryland (UM) turned into a glamorous

movie theater for the premier of the documentary "Maryland's Queen for

a Day."  Fifty years ago Queen Elizabeth II and Prince Philip
fulfilled their wish to see "a typical American sport" and journeyed

to the university to watch the Terrapins defeat the University of

North Carolina Tar Heels on the gridiron. UM alumnus Mike Springirth

captured the magic of this landmark football contest through use of

materials documenting the "Queen's Game" in the University Archives,

game footage, and an extensive series of interviews he conducted with

players, coaches, and other game day participants. Over 200 people

attended the premier, including nearly twenty 1957 Terps [UM alumni]

and Tar Heels.

Guests that evening also had a chance to view the "Royal Remembrances"

exhibit mounted by the University Archives to commemorate the

anniversary.  The exhibit is comprised of archival images, documents,

news stories, and testimonials from fans and players.  The show also

includes memorabilia from the game, such as the game day program and

ticket stub, a neckerchief worn by a Boy Scout ushering the game, the

Canadian flag that flew over the stadium to represent the British

Empire, a bottle of "Queen's water," and the football helmet worn

during the game by Terrapin Ron Shaffer, a sophomore on the 1957 team.

 The "Royal Remembrances" exhibit will remain on display in Hornbake

Library at the university until December 21, 2007.
The University of Maryland's student chapter of the Society of

American Archivists, the Student Archivists at Maryland (SAM), held

its fourth annual Americana event on October 9, 2007.  Billed as "A

Celebration of Culture and Memory,"  Americana 2007: "Digital

Americana" featured presentations by three archivists actively engaged

in bringing archival material to a wider audience through the World

Wide Web.

       The program began with a reception featuring refreshments and

live jazz music from the Kevin Pace Trio. The first speaker of the

evening was Beau Sharbrough, Vice President of Content for

Footnote/iArchives who talked about the commercial aspects of bringing

archival material directly to the public.  He also spoke about the

recent partnership agreement between Footnote and the National

Archives and Records Administration.  The second speaker was Michael

Neubert, Leader of the Digital Conversion Team at the Library of

Congress (LOC).  Mr. Neubert spoke about LOC's on-line material and

projects such as The American Folklife Center, American Memory, and

the Veterans History Project.  The final speaker was Nadia Nasr,

Coordinator of the Maryland Digital Cultural Heritage Project.  Ms.

Nasr spoke about a statewide collaborative approach to the

digitization and online display of Maryland-related primary source

material.

      Approximately forty people attended the event. Americana is a

fundraiser for SAM and the club received approximately two hundred

dollars in donations. The event was co-sponsored by the University of

Maryland Libraries, with financial support from the Graduate Student

Government and PepsiCo.

Respectfully submitted, 

Rob Jensen, Maryland Caucus Representative

NEW JERSEY

The Jersey Shore in Monmouth County, an exhibit assembled by the Monmouth County Archives staff from documents in the Archives and items contributed by local historians, will be on view in the lobby of the Monmouth County Library Headquarters, 125 Symmes Dr., Manalapan, NJ, from Oct. 1 to Oct. 31, 2007. 
The history of the Shore encompasses both the romanticized Victorian period as well as its more recent development.  Shore towns are proud of their past and seek to use their history to promote community identity and cultural tourism. They recognize that their histories encompass social and economic changes, as well as the stories of the U.S. Presidents and other famous visitors. Accordingly, this exhibit includes data on a diversity of personalities, from Commodore Robert F. Stockton in 1853 to a Chinese laundryman in the early 20th century.

This exhibit provides some aspects of Jersey Shore history often not on view to the public. It combines images and ephemera with selected documents and photographs from the Monmouth County Archives that relate to people and architecture.  Attendees at the exhibit will learn the answers to questions on this year's New Jersey History Game, such as, "At the 1897 Baby Parade in Asbury Park, one of the prizes was for Heaviest Boy Under One Year of Age."  (True or False)

 

History Game prizes will be awarded on Archives and History Day, to be held at the Library on October 13.  At that event, the keynote speaker will be Professor Walter Greason of Ursinus College, on the topic, "Reimagining the Garden of Eden: How Monmouth County Became a Suburban Paradise."  Professor Greason, who contributed photographs to the exhibit, will also be conducting a seminar that day.  The October 13 event also features exhibits by approximately seventy different archives, historical societies, museums, and other history-related organizations and government agencies.  Awards presentations include the MARAC/NJ Caucus Institutional Award to the Cape May County Clerk's Office, the Roger McDonough Award to archivist Lois Densky-Wolff, and the Jane Clayton Award to historian Karen L. Schnitzspahn, who will be available to sign her latest book, "Stars of the New Jersey Shore, A Theatrical History."

 

Gary D. Saretzky
Archivist, County of Monmouth

Upcoming Exhibition: "The World in Prints: An International Survey of Graphic Arts, Contemporary and Historic"

Partnering with the Robeson Galleries at Rutgers University, Newark Campus, the Special Collections Division of the Newark Public Library will show off many of the fine prints in its collection with a show held at both venues from November 14, 2007-January 12, 2008.  Highlighting artists that demonstrate the international scope of the Division's collections, the exhibition will showcase such artists as Rufino Tamayo (Mexico), Yoshie Imamura (Japan), Lorenzo Homar (Puerto Rico), Erik Desmazieres (France), Oskar Kokoschka (Austria), Salvador Dali (Spain), M.C. Escher (Holland) and William Kentridge (South Africa) among others.  Two opening receptions are planned for Wednesday, Nov. 14 at the Newark Public Library and Thursday, Nov. 15 at the Robeson Gallery, and a print symposium will be held at the Newark Public Library on December 3.  The show is supported, in part, thanks to The International Fine Print Dealers Association.

New Acquisitions in Special Collections:

1. The Division obtained several botanical prints depicting coffee, pomegranate, banana and rose plants, seeds and fruit from German-born artist Monika E. de Vries Gohlke, who has developed many similar prints for the Brooklyn Botanic Garden and the New York Botanical Garden.  You can see examples of Gohlke's work at: http://www.botanicalartists.com/MonikadeVriesGohlke/index.htm. 

2. Abstract fine print serigraph entitled "All that We are is the Result of What We have Thought" (2006) by Puerto-Rican born artist, Milton Rosa-Ortiz, whose abstract sculpture was also recently at gallery shows in New York City and at the Museo de Arte de Puerto Rico in San Juan.   

3. As a great addition to its collection of more than 1,000 shopping bags, the Division received a donation of about 50-75 shopping bags showcasing examples from California, Hawaii and New York with Christmas and department stores themes.  Most notable in this donation are bags from stores and restaurants from New Orleans, collected from before the tragedy of Hurricane Katrina.  For more about the Library's Shopping Bag Collection, see the past exhibit "Portable and Popular" : http://www.npl.org/Pages/ProgramsExhibits/Exhibits/sb2003.html. 

4. Made from an actual ukulele instrument, Peter and Donna Thomas's artist's book: "Ukulele Series Book, #23, A Brief History of the Ukulele" (Santa Cruz, 2003), is an accordion book on the history of the instrument stored held inside the two sides of a sawed-in-half ukulele.  See a copy of this artist's book at: http://www.baymoon.com/~ukulelebooks/Book-23-4-uke.htm. 

Chad Leinaweaver

Special Collections at the Newark Public Library.

Seton Hall University 

Various collections continue to be acquired on a regular basis as part of an ongoing mission to enhance institutional history resources.  Business papers, monographs and related objects from the former Seton Hall University Press were recently acquired.  During its prime operational years, the Press specialized in Chinese language materials and related volumes.  Finished texts were published not only through their South Orange headquarters, but the Press also had a satellite office in Taiwan during the late 1960s-mid 1970s.  The University has long had strong ties to Asia with the introduction of a Far Eastern Studies Institute in 1951 that still functions today and from which materials are continually produced and added to our collection as well. 

A special three paned window exhibit in honor of Seton Hall University alumnus and noted baseball reporter Ed Lucas, '62 entitled: "As He Sees It" has been a hit with viewers since its opening in August.  Lucas, who is visually-impaired has written numerous pieces on his favorite sport and has met scores of players, administrators and famous figures during his travels as a chronicler of the Great American Pastime.  He has also been the subject of articles in Sports Illustrated, New York Times and various television documentaries.  A number of artifacts from his school days, autographed baseballs, uniforms and photographs with noted personalities highlight the display.  Central themes include his lifelong friendship with the recently departed Phil Rizzuto, connections with the New York Mets and Yankees along with the Final Game of the 1951 National League Playoffs and dramatic victory by the New York Giants over the Brooklyn Dodgers on a ninth-inning home run known as "The Shot Heard Round the World" ironically marked the same day that Lucas lost his sight.  An outdoor baseball-themed reception was held on September 18th for Lucas and was well-attended by friends, well-wishes and various baseball fans alike.  This event was captured by a reporter for local radio station WGBO-FM  Newark and broadcast on its weekly news digest program.  This particular exhibit is on display from August-November of 2007 at Walsh Library on the campus of Seton Hall University.   

The Msgr. William Noe' Field Archives & Special Collections Center also partnered with the Walsh Library Gallery on an exhibit entitled:  "The Beauty of Sacred Garments" which draws on the display of ceremonial apparel representing Christianity, Hinduism, Islam and Judaism. Various examples of Catholic ecclesiastical wear from the archival collection is on loan for the duration of this exhibit.  This event ran from September 10 through October 26, 2007.  A catalog of the event was published in conjunction with this display.  More information on this and the aforementioned Ed Lucas exhibit can be obtained via e-mail: delozial@shu.edu  or by phone at: (973) 275-2378. 

The New Jersey Catholic Historical Commission (formerly known as the New Jersey Catholic Historical Records Commission) is undergoing changes as updated bylaws, a new Executive Director and Board have been elevated within the past several months.  Various initiatives are being undertaken to bring further awareness and activity levels to the organization headquartered here in the Archives & Special Collections Center at Seton Hall University.  Newly revised by-laws, brochure and planning for an Internet-based newsletter are just a few of the projects currently in the works. 

Various updates to our Homepage have been made over the past few months including a new school-related encyclopedic page that can be viewed via the following link - http://library.shu.edu/sc-homepage.htm 

Counted among the most important additions to the Homepage have been processed detailed finding aids for the Papers of Seton Hall University Presidents - Bernard J. McQuaid (1856-57, 1859-67), Michael A. Corrigan   (1867-76 ), James H. Corrigan  (1876-88 ),  Joseph F. Synott  (1897-99 ),  John A. Stafford  (1899-1907 ), James F. Mooney  (1907-22 ) and Thomas H. McLaughlin  (1922-33).  Various Manuscript Collections have also been detailed in full including - Marcus Daly (former New Jersey Congressman), Saint Elizabeth Ann Seton (artificial collection relating to the first-American born Saint and namesake of the University),  W. Paul Stillman (prominent local banker and benefactor to the school) and Father Edward H. Flannery (a leading scholar in the world of Jewish-Christian Studies) with others collections poised for addition in the near future. 

The Msgr. William Noe' Field Archives & Special Collections Center Annual Report  for 2006-2007 has been posted on the repository Homepage.  A full transcribed version can be found via the following Internet URL -  http://library.shu.edu/sc-AnnualReport2007.pdf 


Submitted by Alan Delozier, Director & University Archivist

Union County, New Jersey received the award for Outstanding Project Management – County, at the first annual PARIS Awards for Excellence.  The award recognized the efforts of Nicole DiRado, Clerk of the Board of Chosen Freeholders and PARIS project manager, and County Clerk Joanne Rajoppi.  Freeholder Daniel Sullivan thanked the PARIS Grant administrators for recognizing the accomplishments of the Union County archives and records management staff including Anita McNamara, Records Manager, and County Archivist John Celardo.

The curtain will fall on the 150th anniversary year of Union County at a ceremony in the rotunda of the County Courthouse on October 29 at 3:00 PM.  Speakers at the event include Freeholder Chairwoman Bette Jane Kowalski, Karl Niederer, Director of the New Jersey Division of Archives and Records Management, and Union County Clerk Joanne Rajoppi.  The event will include an exhibition of documents and photographs highlighting the County’s history. 

[image: image1.jpg]



John Celardo

Archivist

Union County, NJ

Cape May County Clerk Rita Fulginiti was very pleased to receive the MARAC/NJ Caucus Institutional Award on Archives and History Day at the Monmouth County Library on October 13, 2007.  (Photo by Fred Pachman.)

Respectfully submitted,

Daniel Linke, New Jersey Caucus Representative

NEW YORK
From the University at Albany Libraries’ M.E. Grenander  Department of Special Collections & Archives and the Department of History

“New Directions in Historical Scholarship on the United States Congress”

Researching NY 2007 Conference - Closing Plenary

Friday November 16, 2007, 4:00, Recital Hall. Performing Arts Center, University at Albany

In recent years scholars have noted that the historical analysis of public policy, and the institutions that formulate laws, has had profound effects on the study of the United States Congress—and the development of related archive collections. As historians continue to produce important new work, political scientists have rediscovered the tradition of historically informed scholarship and taken a renewed look at the history of the legislative branches of government.  The 2000 Report of the Congressional Advisory Committee on the Records of Congress endorsed the development of academic library centers in each state to insure the long-term preservation of the papers of members of Congress and since that time the University at Albany Libraries has acquired the official papers of more than 25 former members of Congress to complement its long-standing political archive. What can we learn from studying Congressional papers? How are political scientists and historians using Congressional archives to further their research? Panelists will discuss their use of Congressional archives and will explore recent scholarship and new directions in Congressional history and research. The panel discussion will include:
Lawrence Evans is Professor of Government at the College of William and Mary and is an authority United States institutions. He is the author of Congress Under Fire: Reform Politics and the Republican Majority with Walter Oleszek, and Leadership in Committee: A Comparative Analysis of Leadership Behavior in the U.S. Senate, as well as numerous articles and book chapters about Congressional politics.

Robert David Johnson is Professor of History at Brooklyn College, CUNY and the author of numerous books and articles on politics, Congress, and the presidency including Congress and the Cold War, Ernest Gruening and the American Dissenting Tradition, The Peace Progressives and American Foreign Relations. He has also co-edited volumes two and three of the presidential recordings of Lyndon Johnson.  

Richard Nathan, Co-Director of the Rockefeller Institute and Distinguished Professor of Political Science and Public Policy at the University at Albany. He has written widely on American federalism and the implementation of domestic public programs in the United States. He served as Assistant Director of the U.S. Office of Management and Budget and Deputy Undersecretary for Welfare Reform at the U.S. Department of Health, Education and Welfare.

RECEPTION IMMEDIATELY FOLLOWING
If you have questions about attending the event, please contact Brian Keough 518-437-3931 or bkeough@albany.edu

Event sponsored by the University at Albany Libraries’ M.E. Grenander Department of Special Collections & Archives and the Department of History

==

Second Catholic Library Association Archives Workshop at Malvern, PA Completed!

Ellen Pierce, Director of the Maryknoll Mission Archives in Maryknoll, NY, co-directed the second Catholic Library Association Introductory Workshop for Religious Communities from October 7-12, 2007 at the Malvern Retreat House in Malvern, PA.  The event was a success with thirty-five participants from fifteen US states and Chile attending. Attendees received an introduction to archival theory and practice and also focused on issues particular to religious community records.  Malachy R. McCarthy, Province Archivist of the Claretian Missionaries Archives in Chicago was Ms. Pierce’s, co-director.  Visits to the American Province Archives of the Sisters of the Holy Child of Jesus and the Archives of Old St Joseph Church in Philadelphia provided tours and gave participants the opportunity to view well-established archival programs.  The American Catholic Historical Society of Philadelphia graciously offered their row house in the city’s historic district for an evening dinner after the afternoon of touring.

The response to these programs has been overwhelming and a waiting list already exists for our 2009 Introductory Archival Workshop for Religious which will be held at Malvern in June.  If you want to attend, please check our web site, www.cathla.org for further information.

The Catholic Library Association is committed to provide a variety of archival workshops to ensure the preservation and protection of United States Catholic materials.  We welcome input for interested archivists to suggest topics for future workshops.

==

From the New York State Archives

The Board of Regents and the New York State Archives have selected the following to receive its 2007 Annual Archives Awards:

Excellence in Research Using the Holdings of the State Archives

Laura Wittern-Keller, University at Albany

Debra E. Bernhardt Award for Excellence in Documenting New York’s History

Dominican Studies Institute, City College of New York

Program Excellence in a Historical Records Repository

Schenectady County Historical Society

William H. Kelly Award for Excellence in Local Government Archival Program Development

Suffolk County

Cheryl Steinbach Award for Excellence in Local Government Records Management

Town of Lewisboro

Excellence in State Agency Records Management

New York State Thruway Authority and Canal Corporation

Excellence in the Educational Use of Local Government Records by a Local Government

Town of Ithaca

Laura and Robert Chodos Award for Excellence in Student Research Using Historical Records, Grades 4–5

Fourth and Fifth Grade Students from the Stewart School, Garden City School District

Dolores Volpe, Educator

Laura and Robert Chodos Award for Excellence in Student Research Using Historical Records, Grades 6–8

Emma Gugerty, Locust Valley Middle School, Locust Valley Central School District

Barbara LaBella, Educator

Laura and Robert Chodos Award for Excellence in Student Research Using Historical Records, Grades 9–12

Alexandra Rheinhardt, Cooperstown Central High School, Cooperstown Central School District

Mary Beth Murdock, Educator

The annual Archives Awards program recognizes outstanding efforts in archives and records management work in New York State by a broad range of individuals and organizations.  The awards were given at a luncheon held in the State Education Building on October 22.  

350 Year-old Petition for Religious Toleration in New York State Featured in State Archives Event 

The first petition for the need for religious toleration in New York, the Flushing Remonstrance, was the subject of an evening lecture on October 11 in the State Education Department’s Cultural Education Center.  

In a rare opportunity, a copy of the Flushing Remonstrance, taken from the minutes of the 1657 Dutch Colonial Council, was on display. This document, part of the collections of the New York State Archives, has only been available for public viewing twelve times since 1945. The Flushing Remonstrance has been the subject of an unprecedented amount of statewide attention in this the 350th year since the document’s signing. 

The Flushing Remonstrance was written in 1657 by citizens of Flushing, Queens to protest a decree prohibiting Quakers from worshipping in the Dutch colony of New Netherland. The grievance was addressed to Peter Stuyvesant, director general of the colony, who had banned members of “that abominable sect” from practicing their faith. 

During the course of the evening, the participants considered the struggle of colonists to win religious tolerance in New Netherland and examine the Flushing Remonstrance, held by some legal scholars to have influenced the principles codified in 1791 in the First Amendment to the United States Constitution. Given the background of some of America’s foremost authorities on religious tolerance, the program additionally considered the importance of religious tolerance in American society and worldwide. 

Panel participants for the program were: 

Dr. Charles Gehring, director of the New Netherland Project and one of the world’s foremost experts on the 17th century Dutch in New York;

Ambassador Robert A. Seiple, the first U.S. ambassador-at-large for international religious freedom and president and CEO of the Council for America’s First Freedom in Richmond, VA; and

Dr. Charles C. Haynes, senior scholar on religious liberty in American public life at the Freedom Forum’s First Amendment Center in Arlington, VA and a nationally syndicated columnist on religion in America.

The program was moderated by Times Union editor-in-chief and nationally syndicated radio personality Rex Smith.

This program was sponsored by the New York State Archives, Archives Partnership Trust and the New York State Historical Association. It was generously supported by the New York Council for the Humanities, a state affiliate of the National Endowment for the Humanities and Archives Partnership Trust board member Barbara Brinkley. 

==

From the Upstate History Alliance

Each year the Upstate History Alliance gives annual Awards of Merit to recognize outstanding work in the regional history and museum community, rewarding staff and volunteers, and providing encouragement for development of new and innovative projects.

The Upstate History Alliance Award of Merit program has been reorganized into four categories for nominations. These categories are:

Preserving Our Past: Museums and Historical Societies throughout New York are often the caretakers and preservers of our history as they care for museum collections and historic sites. Nominations for this category should be for exemplary projects that concern preservation, cataloging or care of collections. Examples might include excellence in collections management and the recognition or preservation of a historic site for future generations.

Interpreting Our Past: The work of museums and historical organizations is not solely collecting and preserving. This category recognizes the importance of interpreting our past through thoughtful, thematic, and well-researched exhibition, tours or publications.

The Public Dimension: A critical element of any museum or historical society is the way that it interacts with its community. Nominations for this category should highlight projects that engage your community or create new audiences for your organization. These projects could include an

interpretative exhibition, lecture series, educational program or other community engagement effort.

Individual Achievement: Any successful organization has the support of a devoted team of staff and volunteers. Nominations in this category should be for those people who have played pertinent roles in moving their organizations forward over a sustained period. Nominations can by for an individual or a team of museum staff and/or volunteers.

For more information about the UHA Award of Merit Program, and for nomination instructions, please visit www.upstatehistory.org/services/awards/awards.html or contact Jenny Rosenzweig, Program Coordinator, at 800.895.1648; jenny@upstatehistory.org 

==

Archives Month in New York State

New York’s celebration of Archives Month in New York has been a busy one.  A sampling of some of the events held during the month:

Continuing exhibits:

History Through Images: The Efner Photo History Collection

Efner History Center and Research Library, Schenectady City Hall, Schenectady  

During a month long exhibit, visitors perused the photo collections and helped identify photographs. Visitors were encouraged to bring in their historic photos depicting events, places and people to donate to the archives. Donated photos were scanned and entered in a month-long contest to find the most unique photograph of Schenectady. The winning and runner-up photos will be featured in the Schenectady Gazette. For more information, contact Cynthia Seacord at 518-382-5088 or HsCenter@nycap.rr.com
Jefferson Community College, Melvil Dewey Library, Watertown

The library presented a display to illustrate the materials and methods used to preserve archival materials, and the education needed to pursue a career in archival work. 

Brookside Museum, Ballston Spa

Ballston Spa Centennial, 1907 & Sesquicentennial, 1957 - Exhibit of photographs taken during Ballston Spa's 1907 Centennial celebration. 

Each photograph featured a familiar landmark in the village “dressed to the nines.” Also, during Ballston Spa's Sesquicentennial in 1957, people created a time capsule. The time capsule was opened at Brookside Museum in March 2007. The contents of the time capsule were on display at the Museum.  

Events:

October 3

Twelfth Annual Capital Region Archives Dinner, Saratoga Springs

Program: Beyond the Archives and Archaeology: Using Digital Revolution to Interpret Lake George’s “Sunken Fleet of 1758”.

Joseph Zarzynski of Bateaux Below, Inc and Peter Pepe of Pepe Productions gave a multi-media presentation on using digital technologies to interpret the “Sunken Fleet of 1758” in Lake George. The two created the 2005 award winning documentary “The Lost Radeau: North America’s Oldest Intact Warship.” This program celebrates the 250th anniversary of the French and Indian War (1755-1763).

October 12

Lower Hudson Conference of Historical Agencies and Museums Annual Meeting & Awards Towards Excellence. Jay Heritage Center, Rye, NY

Program: ”Connecting to Collections/Connecting to History”  

The full day meeting featured a Historic House Museum Field Forum with Keynote Speaker Dr. Maraget Ponsonby. Robert Bullock, President of the NYS Archives Partnership Trust spoke on “The Passions That Connect Us to History.  The 2007 Awards Towards Excellence were presented, and a tour of the restored 1907 Van Norden Carriage House, grounds and 1838 Greek Revival Peter Augustus Jay house was offered. 

October 18

“Caring for Your Family’s History”  St. Lawrence County Historical Association, Canton.

Documentary Heritage Program Consultant and retired SUNY Plattsburgh Archivist Joe Swinyer spoke on the care and handling of family photographs, documents and heirlooms. 

October 26

“Pictorial History of the Town of Croghan”  This open house provided an overview of what a historian does and what can be found in the historian’s office. Included was an exhibit of pictures, along with a computer slide show.  The event was sponsored by the Town of Croghan Historian’s Office (Lewis County). 

“Dying to Know:  Cemeteries as Archives.”  

Long Island Library Resources Council, 12th Annual Archives Leadership Conference, Old Westbury.  Speakers included Gene Horton, who discussed notable persons buried on Long Island, Susan Olsen, who spoke about the Woodlawn Cemetery in the Bronx, Rhoda Miller, who spoke about research Jewish cemeteries and John Hewlett, who spoke about his family’s history as carpenter snd coffin makers during the colonial period.

October 29

Long Island State Parks Regional Archives at Planting Fields held a half day event that included a tour of the archives, a presentation and a tour of Coe Hall and Formal Gardens.  The event was coordinated by the Thomas Saltzman, historian for the Town of Hempstead.  

Respectfully submitted,

Raymond LaFever, New York Caucus Representative

PENNSYLVANIA
Pennsylvania Historical & Museum Commission

Archives & Records Management Seminar

On October 24, the Pennsylvania State Archives, in conjunction with the Pennsylvania Heritage Society hosted the third annual Archives & Records Management Seminar.

  Over 212 people attended the event, many from state agencies, local governments and college and universities.  For the first time, vendors were available to answer questions about their products.  Sessions on e-discovery, preservation of large-format materials, Continuity of Government planning and Pennsylvania’s Right to Know Law were offered.  For more information on next year’s Seminar, contact Linda Ries at Lries@state.pa.us.

Staff Change

Cindy Bendroth was promoted to Division Chief of the Records Administration and Image Services within the Bureau of Archives and History.  The Division includes the State Records Center, state agency scheduling and analysis, and the Document Image Service Center (DISC) which provides scanning and microfilming for state and local governments on a charge-back basis.

Archives Month

Pennsylvania celebrated Archives Month in October.  The Pennsylvania Historical & Museum Commission (PHMC) distributed a poster, and had tours and a genealogy lecture during October.  Penn State Harrisburg held an open house and other institutions had lectures and tours.  Stay tune for next year’s events!

Penn State

Lee Stout to Retire from Penn State University Libraries

(from Penn State press release): 
University Park, PA--Archivist Lee Stout has recently retired from his position as head of Public Services and Outreach for the Eberly Family Special Collections Library, Pennsylvania State University Libraries. From 1974 to 2001, he served as university archivist and held the academic rank of librarian, Special Collections. As head of Public Services and Outreach, Stout developed and administered outreach programs for all three archival and rare book units in Special Collections. He also taught in the library studies and history programs, and presented lectures on campus history and architecture.

Stout is a frequent presenter at archival meetings, and has been a consultant to colleges and universities, governmental archives, corporations, and historical societies. Originally appointed by Governor Casey in 1989, he continues to serve as a member of the Pennsylvania State Historical Records Advisory Board, and in 2003, was appointed to the U. S. National Historical Publications and Records Commission and chairs its executive committee. He has served as chair of the Mid-Atlantic Regional Archives Conference and he has served terms as treasurer, vice president and president of the Society of American Archivists. In 1996, he was named a Fellow of the Society, its highest individual award. Stout describes his role at the helm of the Society of American Archivists as the culmination of twenty-five years of work with the organization. "It was a wonderful, challenging experience, and I'm proud of the fact that the organization has continued to grow."

Stout received his bachelor's and master's degrees in history from Penn State and his Master of Library Science from the University of Pittsburgh. He is the author of a number of articles on archival topics and Penn State history, and wrote the state assessment report, Historical Records in Pennsylvania, for the Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission. At Penn State, he has been an elected faculty senator, member of the University Promotion and Tenure Committee, and chairman of the University Faculty Senate Committee on Faculty Rights and Responsibilities. He has also chaired and served on administrative program review, search, and building committees.

Stout will continue to be active in the profession with work on a number of projects, including his longstanding interest in the preservation of electronic records, a book on the history of Penn State's famous Berkey Creamery, articles on archival and historical topics, and oral history interviews for several ongoing projects. He will also continue his monthly column with Town & Gown magazine, a local State College publication, which he has written since 1990.

Workshops for Spring:
Sue Hamburger received her fourth grant from the Pennsylvania 

Historical and Museum Commission to bring SAA continuing education 

workshops to the University Park campus of Penn State.  In 2008 she 

will host three workshops:

Monday and Tuesday, April 21 and 22: Encoded Archival Description 

(EAD) -- a hands-on workshop

Scholarship rate is $40; first 15 by March 21

Thursday and Friday, April 24 and 25: Stylesheets for EAD -- a 

hands-on workshop

Scholarship rate is $40; first 15 by March 24

Monday, May 19: Building Digital Collections

Scholarship rate is $20; first 25 by April 19

Registration for anyone in Pennsylvania at the scholarship rate is 

first-come first-serve.  Information about the workshops, discounted 

hotel rates at the Nittany Lion Inn on campus, and the scholarship 

registration form 

(http://www.libraries.psu.edu/saaworkshops/registration.pdf) are 

available on the Web site, http://www.libraries.psu.edu/saaworkshops/ 

. Workshop descriptions are also available on the SAA Web site, 

http://www.archivists.org/prof-education/face_to_face.asp .  Contact 

Sue Hamburger, 814-865-1756, sxh36@psulias.psu.edu, for further 

information and to reserve a space.  Scholarship slots fill up 

quickly; don't wait.

Respectfully submitted,
Cindy Bendroth, Pennsylvania Caucus Representative

VIRGINIA

Archives Month Celebration (Library of Virginia)

This year marked the first annual statewide celebration of Virginia Archives Month. The effort to promote the importance of archives and archivists from Archives Week to Archives Month has been spearheaded by the Society of American Archivists. Again, the Library of Virginia, in conjunction with the Virginia Caucus, and the Library of Virginia Foundation, produced a poster commemorating the Commonwealth’s archival and special collections repositories and the rich cultural record they protect.

The poster would not have been complete without the contribution of images from institutions across the state, including Arlington County Public Library, James Madison University, Roanoke Public Libraries, University of Mary Washington, University of Virginia Albert and Shirley Small Special Collections and Archives, University of Virginia Claude Moore Health Sciences Library, University of Virginia Law Library, Virginia Commonwealth University Tompkins–McCaw Library, Veterans Health Administration, Virginia Historical Society, and Virginia Union University.

The Library also organized a Richmond "Archives Fair," two free noontime talks focusing on the role of archives in archaeology and some of the most entertaining and bizarre types of records, and a free evening program on the role of archives in our lives.  All events were well-attended and feedback from staff and the general public was very positive.  

The Richmond Archives Fair, particularly, was a successful event.  The participating institutions were: Beth Ahabah Museum and Archives, Library of Virginia, Virginia Commonwealth University, Valentine Richmond History Center, Virginia Museum of Fine Arts, and the Virginia State Historical Records Advisory Board.  Special thanks to caucus members Tom Crew, Virginia Dunn, Cara Griggs, and Amanda Morrell for staffing the LVA table.  Also, special thanks to Marisa Bourgoin, DC Caucus Chair, who offered insight and advice from her experiences with organizing the DC Metropolitan Archives Fair that is held at the National Archives.  Her thoughts and suggestions were instrumental in the planning of the Fair. 

The Library of Virginia’s Archives Month website can be accessed at the following link:

http://www.lva.lib.va.us/whatwedo/archweek/2007/
Governor Mark Warner Records

State Records archivists continue to process and make available the gubernatorial records of Mark Warner.  The most recent records made available are Office of the Lieutenant Governor (Timothy Kaine), 1995-2005; Secretary of Finance, 1998-2005; and Secretary of Natural Resources, 1992-2005.  The gubernatorial records are highly expected to get much patron usage in the new year with the recent announcement that the former Virginia governor will seek the U.S. Senate seat of retiring Senator John Warner in 2008.

MARAC Tax-Exempt Status in Virginia

There are some tax issues in Virginia that need to be addressed.  I was informed that MARAC’s tax exemption expired.  Broadening our tax-exempt status has been, unfortunately, difficult due to unsatisfactory service at the state Department of Taxation.  I was hopeful that our status could have been broadened in time for the Williamsburg meeting, but will continue to work on this.    

State Historical Records Advisory Board

SHRAB board member Coy Barefoot spoke at the Library during Archives Month, discussing his research on the award-winning The Corner: A History of Student Life at the University of Virginia. His moving presentation addressed the importance of archives and archivists: how they preserve histories, how they tell stories, and how history often begins with materials tucked away in a shoebox or in a high school yearbook. The Corner: A History of Student Life at the University of Virginia won the 2003 Nalle Prize for Outstanding History.

 Respectfully submitted,

Derek Gray, Virginia Caucus Representative

WEST VIRGINIA

The Diocese of Wheeling-Charleston is currently seeking a Director of Archives and Records to work in the Chancery in Wheeling. The job posting is online at www.dwc.org/.

Ten more counties were added to the West Virginia Vital Research Records project database, bringing the total number of counties available to sixteen for researchers to search and view digital images of county-level birth, death and marriage records. In addition, statewide deaths are available for all counties for 1917-1955. Work continues on the next group of counties, in collaboration with the Genealogical Society of Utah.

Six new members were appointed to the Archives and History Commission by Governor Manchin in September, joining six returning members to the Commission, which provides guidance to the Commissioner of Culture and History and agency directors in planning for the Archives, Historic Preservation and Museums sections, as well as reviewing and approving nominations to the National Register of Historic Places. 

Preliminary inquiries have been made and information forwarded to Meetings Coordinating Committee about possible Spring 2008 meeting in West Virginia.

Respectfully submitted,

Debra Basham, West Virginia Caucus Representative
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